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ITEM NO. 28: DISTRICT BOUNDARY AMENDMENT AND CHANGE IN ZONING
FOR MIKI BASIN HEAVY INDUSTRIAL AREA (LANAI) (CC 09 293)
-

CHAIR CARROLL: . .(gavel). . .
MS. NAKATA: Oh. Wait, Bob.
CHAIR CARROLL: This Land Use Committee meeting of March 19th ••.
MS. NAKATA: Wait, Bob. I'm sorry. I'm sorry.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Nakata?
MS. NAKATA: Yeah. Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: This Land Use Committee of March 19, 2013 will come to order. .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You need to use the microphone, Bob. Please use the microphone.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, okay. We're used to, we're used to the Council Chamber. We don't have to
hold the microphone. I'm Councilmember Robert Carroll, Chair of the Council's Land Use
Committee. With us this afternoon, we have our Vice-Chair Don Guzman, Elle Cochran, Don
Couch, Stacy Crivello, Riki Holcama, Mike Victorino, and Mike White. Gladys Baisa is
excused. Corporation Counsel, we have James Giroux, Deputy Corporation Counsel. Executive
Branch representatives we have Michele McLean, Deputy Planning Director, Joe Prutch,
Planning, Planner, Planning Department. We have a connection to the Council Chamber.
Applicants representatives we have here are Kurt Matsumoto, Chief Operating Officer, Lanai
Resorts, LLC; Lynn McCrory, Vice President, Government Relations, Lanai Resorts, LLC;
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Arlan Chun, Vice President [sic], Construction [sic] and Development, Lanai Resorts, LLC; Kris
Baptist, Lanai Resorts, LLC. And John Stubbart, Director of Utilities, Lanai Resorts, LLC and
Mich Hirano, Mtmekiyo and Hiraga, Incorporated. Our Committee Staff, we have Clarita
Balala, Committee Secretary and Carla Nakata, Legislative Secretary [sic]. Today we have a
single item on our agenda. District Boundary Amendment and Change in Zoning for Mild Basin
Industrial [sic] Area, Lanai, LU-28. We will now accept public testimony. Those wishing to
testify should sign up at the table provided for that purpose. For those testifying from one of the
remote testimonial locations, it shows required on the meeting agenda, please sign up with the
Chamber Staff or with the District Office Staff at that location. Testimony will be limited to the
item listed on the agenda today. Each testifier will be allowed to testify on the item for up to
three minutes with one minute to conclude if required. When testifying please state your name
and the name of the organization you're representing. We have the connection to the Council
Chambers and the District Offices in Hana and Molokai so residents of those areas can testify.
To be fair we will rotate through the sites. Members, please remember the participants in the
other offices depend on our speaking loudly, clearly, and directly into the microphone. The
Chair will request that the Staff there identify themselves. Hana Office?
MS. LONO: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Dawn Lono with the Hana Office.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Molokai Office?
MS. ALCON: Good evening, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Wailuku Office?
MR. JENSEN: Good afternoon, Chair. This is Scott Jensen from your Council Chamber.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Ms. Nakata, the first testifier.
MS. NAICATA: Mr. Chair, the first testifier is Ron McOmber. He'll be testifying on LU-28.
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY....

MR. MCOMBER: Mahalo. Good afternoon or good evening, however you want to look at it.
Mr. Chair, Members of the Committee, my name is Ron McOmber. I've lived on Lanai for
about 43 years. This item that you're looking at today was part of the Land Use Commission
grant for other spaces, commercial spaces around town when the LUC granted Castle & Cooke
the rights to build their hotel and golf courses, part of the MOA. I don't know what's taking it so
long and we're in desperate need in Lanai for commercial property and it's gotta be out of town.
We got people doing cars and wrecks and everything all over the town because there is no place.
You saw that map today. When you look at the map at a one dimensional you don't see what
that hole looks like over there. And if you look at your map again, you can see the terrace on the
upper... if you're standing down the road looking back up or looking back towards Maui, there's
a hill; that's all that's left. All the good stuff, the flat land's been taken by Castle & Cooke. That
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tank that you saw down there is at the 14 area, the 14-yard area, right at.. .see there's 28.. .at the
14-acre spot. My original understanding of this was 25 acres but now I see it's only 20—I don't
know how that happened—but it's only 20 acres. My question is why is that fence put in at that
14-spot instead of the 10-acre spot because if you look at that, that it cuts off that flat land down
there. The other part of that parcel which is 6-point some acres that you saw on that flat map this
morning or this afternoon, who's going to cut that hill? Who is going to buy that piece of
property or buy that piece of hole and they got a hill to cut? This doesn't make any sense to me
at all, and Castle went down there and took a big chunk of this, put up a fence. We've been
asking for how many years already to have that corrected. I hope you folks correct that today. It
just doesn't make any sense. You know, we're dying for areas like a compound or a yard that
we can impound cars. There is no place to do that on Lanai. They're all over this town. That
would be a perfect place for the County to buy a chunk of that and have an impound yard.
There's all kinds of things we can use that for. So I hope that this time that you folks will look at
this and see the need to have that subdivided, have that done, have that, have it marked, but
we're not, the people themselves, the residents of Lanai are not getting a fair shake on ibis.
Castle got the fair shake on it and it's unfortunate that, that happened that way. I think, I pray for
equality when I came back here. And we've been chasing our tails and it's for years now.
MS. NAKATA: Three minutes.
MR. MCOMBER: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, oh, excuse me.
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. McOmber. I was going to ask you this question out
there but I figured easier to answer it in here. You're saying that your issue is with the fence,
the, not the fence but the slope right there, the slope right there which is about an acre out of the
six?
MR. MCOMBER: They say an acre and a half or something like that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. And then it's my understanding that this, by the way, there's
seven of us Council members here who have never heard of this before, this whole project at all
SO.

MR. MCOMBER: No, I understand that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The fence is around 14 acres but it's my understanding that 10 acres is
going to be for fee simple and then the other 10 acres is for Castle & Cooke. Is that right?
MR. MCOMBER: That's right. Well, that means that they're going to have to remove that fence -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
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MR. MCOMBER: --and we hope that you speculate or that you stipulate that in your, in your findings
today that they better bring that back into what it's supposed to be is half and half.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MR. MCOMBER: That's it. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Ms. Nakata, oh
wait. I'm sorry. We're going to...Hana Office, is there anyone waiting to give testimony?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Molokai Office, is anyone waiting to give testimony?
MS. ALCON: There's no one, there's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR CARROLL: Wailuku Office, is there anyone waiting to give testimony?
MR. JENSEN: Chair, there's no one in the Chamber waiting to testify.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Ms. Nakata.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the next testifier is Kurt Matsumoto. He's here on behalf of Lanai Resorts,
LLC.
MR. MATSUMOTO: Good afternoon. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and Council members and Staff,
Administration. Thanks for being here. I will say welcome to Lanai. I'm actually going to
make myself available to answer any questions after Mr. Hirano makes his presentation, but I
just want to encourage you to consider the application. It is, like Ron said, important for the
island to get this done, and we intend to follow through as soon as you give us permission to
move forward. Part of, part of our presentation that I've already given to the CPAC group about
some of the things we would want to do here on Lanai is once we are able to establish our
operation in Mild Basin, we would actually move out of the current labor yard area and we
would turn that into a... or preserve it so that the community can always have a reminder of what
it was like during the plantation era. So having this plan move forward is a critical component to
that. So I hope you keep that in mind as you're deliberating today. So thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any questions for the testifier? Hearing none, thank you. Is there anyone else in
the building here that wishes to give testimony at this time?
MS. NAKATA: Yes, Mr. Chair. The next testifier is Alberta de Jetley.
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MS. DE JETLEY: Thank you, thank you, Mr., thank you, Mr. Chair and thank you to all of the
Councilmembers for being here today. When I was on the Lanai Planning Commission, I could
never understand this particular site because of the hill that Mr. McOmber talked about, how
difficult it would be to develop that hillside for storage or as an industrial baseyard. This project
is really, really important to us because we have no space. It seems that as if we've got tons of
... ina i le).., we've got thousands of acres on Lanai that are lying fallow. We need to move
forward and try to accommodate the changes that are happening to this island and this industrial
site is sorely needed. I would like to recommend that you fast-track this project. There are
people waiting now for sites to become available for them and the faster it can be processed, the
sooner we can start moving forward. Thank you very much for your presence here today.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Alberta for being here. When you were on the Lanai
Planning Commission, were you under, were you under the understanding that the flat land-was
going to be developed not the hillside? Or what was your understanding in how this had come
about?
MS. DE JETLEY: It was my understanding that half of the sites would be available for fee simple sales
and half of it would be available for Castle & Cooke. If it were my project and I were, you
know, speaking individually as the developer, if I were the developer, of course it would be my
inclination to take the better sites for myself and to sell off the rest. It seems as if with
Mr. Matsumoto here, there's more give and take with the company, and I'm sure that they will
do everything possible to be as fair as possible in the lots that they keep for themselves and in the
lots that become available for the general public.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So if! understand your explanation, there was nothing ever put in
writing as far as, or nothing was agreed upon who gets what. It was kind of left to the company
to decide?
MS. DE JETLEY: Yes, it was. It's always, I think, in the interest of the developer to keep the better
lots to make sure that they have what they need, but with Mr. Matsumoto, they have exhibited a
great sense of appreciation and fairness to our community so I would really like to see you move
forward on this project.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you so much
MS. DE JETLEY: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further questions for the testifier? Mr. Guzman
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Good afternoon, Alberta.
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MS. DE JETLEY: Hello.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Nice seeing you again. Just a question, you mentioned earlier that there may
be some type of negotiations between the community and the developer or in regards to the 10
acres in fee simple. Is there, is there on-going negotiations? Do you actually, is
there... (inaudible)...
MS. DE JETLEY: I don't think there're any negotiations going on at this time but previously, under the
previous owner, it was always understood that fee simple lots would be made available to
businesses who were interested in purchasing them.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: And then as a, I'm assuming you have a pulse on the community, is there an
interest from the community to buy some of those fee simple lots out there in that location?
MS. DE JETLEY: It would depend on the price of the lots and how expensive it would be to develop it,
but there are contractors, other businesses in the community now who are waiting for space.
They're scrambling trying to figure out where they can park their trucks, where they can move
their equipment, where they're going to put their trailers. The company's plan to turn the
existing labor yard, the baseyard into a community resource is a very good one and I would
support that 100 percent.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
MS. DE JETLEY: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Wailuku Office, is there anyone waiting to testify?
MR. JENSEN: Mr. Chair, there's no one waiting to testify in the Chamber.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Molokai Office, is there anyone waiting to testify?
MS. ALCON: There's no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Hana Office, is anyone waiting to testify?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Ms. Nakata.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the next testifier is Stephen West. He's testifying as a representative of the
ILWU.
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MR. WEST: Aloha, Council members. We had a couple of our workers that were going to testify
tonight but unfortunately they're busy working. So appreciate the opportunity but we're just
basically here to support the amendment and we would ask you to fast-track it. I'll just keep it
short and simple.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Hearing none, thank you.
Ms. Nakata?
MS. NAICATA: Mr. Chair, the next testifier is Bill Kamai. He's testifying as a representative of the
Hawaii Carpenters Union.
MR. KAMA': Aloha and good afternoon, Mr. Chair and Members of the Council. My name is Bill
Kamai. I am the Service Representative for the Hawaii Carpenters Union assigned to the island
of Lanai. This particular Zoning Change has been a long time coming. Since the.. :new
ownership of the island we've seen our membership grow, quadruple as a matter of fact. The
Zoning Change would mean employment opportunities for all members here on Lanai. We've
had for the first time in five years an apprenticeship program that started with this new
ownership, and we look forward to all the work that would from the Zoning Change both in
relocating...(inaudib/e)...and everything down to Miki Basin. So I urge you to support this
change. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Molokai
Office, is there anyone waiting to give testimony?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR CARROLL: Hana Office, is there anyone waiting to testify?
MS. LONO: There's no one in Hana waiting to testify.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Wailuku Office, is there anyone waiting to give testimony?
MR. JENSEN: There's no one in the Chamber, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Ms. Nakata?
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, no one else is signed up to testify at this time.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is there anyone here who wishes to give testimony at this time, please come
forward. Seeing none, if there's no objections, Members, I'm going to close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Public testimony is now closed.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY....

CHAIR CARROLL: Members.. .Members, this matter was referred to the Council's Land Use
Committee on October 16, 2009, via County Communication 09-293. The Planning Director
transmitted documents relating to a request from Castle & Cooke Resorts, LLC, for a District
Boundary Amendment from Agricultural to Urban, and for Change in Zoning from Agricultural
District to M-2 Heavy Industrial District, to add approximately 6 acres industrial area to the
existing 14-acre Mild Basin Heavy Industrial Area, Lanai, Hawaii TMK: (2) 4-9-002:001 (por.)
The Lanai Planning Commission did not make a recommendation on the matter and no proposed
bills were transmitted. October 11, 2010, the Land Use Committee conducted a site inspection
of the property at the request of the Chair of the Committee. The Department of Corporation
Counsel subsequently transmitted proposed bills to the of the Council to take such action
on a requested District Boundary Amendment and Change in Zoning as it deemed appropriate.
On June 2012 the property was sold. The current property owner is Lanai Resorts, LLC. The
Committee held a second meeting on this matter on October 31, 2012 in the Council Chamber
and a second site inspection this morning. By correspondence dated December 10, 2012, the
Department of Corporation Counsel transmitted revised proposed bills. The revised proposed
District Boundary Amendment bill incorporates two conditions relating to the Hawaii Right to
Farm Act. The revised proposed Change in Zoning bill incorporates 12 conditions. These are
the bills the Committee will be focusing on today. Members, the Chair would like to point out
that the Committee received written comments from the State Department of Transportation
yesterday. That correspondence dated March 18, 2013 has been distributed to the Members. It
is here noted that the DOT has requested that the Committee consider four new Conditions of
Zoning in this March 18 th correspondence. Following my review of those conditions, I
suggested a few revisions which Staff then handed out to the Committee. I'd like to now turn
this time over to Mich Hirano for an overview of the project.
MR. HIRANO: Thank you and good evening, Chair Carroll and County Committee members. My
name is Mich Hirano with Munekiyo and Hiraga and our company's representing the applicant,
Lanai Resorts, LLC in the applications before you this evening. I would like to note and it's very
obvious from the testimony that this is a new company, that the previous owner Castle & Cooke
Resorts originally submitted the application for the Mild Basin Industrial site that is before this
afternoon. But Lanai Resorts purchased the property in July of 2012 and has made tremendous
gains within the community and proposes a number of new opportunities for the island of Lanai.
And with that we hope that the Committee would be able to take action tonight on the approvals
for the ordinances and recommend the approvals to the full Council. I would like to introduce
the representatives of Lanai Resort who are in attendance this evening and who will be available
to answer any questions that the Committee may have. As mentioned earlier and with public
testimony, Kurt Matsumoto is the Chief Operating Officer of Lanai Resorts, Lynn McCrory is
the Vice President of Government Relations, Arlan Chun is the Senior Vice President of
Development and Construction, Kris Baptist is Project Manager and he's here this evening, John
Stubbart is Director of Utilities and any questions on water, Mr. Stubbart will be able to answer,
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and Charlie Palumbo is the Architect and Project Manager. In summary, this application
involves an approximate 6-acre expansion to the Mild Basin Heavy Industrial site, and the
application involves the State Land Use District Boundary Amendment for the 6 acres to change
the Land Use designation from Agricultural to Urban. A Change in Zoning is also requested to
the, to the Change the Zoning from the existing Agricultural District to the M-2 Heavy Industrial
District. The 6-acre site is adjacent to an existing 14-acre M-2 Heavy Industrial site which was
entitled in early 2000. The Community Plan Land Use designation for the 20-acre area is Heavy
Industrial. This Land Use designation includes the 6-acre site and the existing 14-acre M-2
Heavy Industrial area. It is adjacent to the Maui Electric Company Baseyard and generating
station and that is a 5-acre site. So I think in early testimony you heard about a 25-acre Heavy
Industrial site, it's the 5 acres of the MECO, the MECO power generating station and then the
20-acre Mild Basin proposal before you this morning, this evening. The approval of the
proposed application before you this evening will align the Land Use designations of the 6-acre
portion of the Lanai Community Plan and so that the applicant can complete the entitlement
process, subdivide the property and complete the implementation of the project and provide 10
acres of the property for sale in fee simple as the proposed conditions of this Change in Zoning
are being implemented. The Council Land Use Committee had met on October 31, 2012 to
review the project and at that meeting a PowerPoint presentation was made to the Committee
providing details of the project. The Land Use Committee deferred action on the application and
requested the Chair to reschedule another site visit and Committee, and a Committee meeting on
Lanai, and the applicant thanks the Land Use Committee Chair and Members for scheduling this
meeting at its earliest convenience on Lanai. Subsequent to the October 31, 2012 meeting, the
applicant had submitted to the Land Use Committee on December 26, 2012, an updated
compliance report with its compliance on the existing 14-acre industrial site. The applicant has
also responded to the comments that were received on January 17 or January 7, 2013, from the
Land Use Commission, I'm sorry, the Land, the Commission on Water Resource Management
and the State Department of Transportation. The applicant has provided to the Department of
Agriculture, in response to the Commission on Water Resource Management's recommendation,
the proposed Land Use Change and the anticipated demand on the water use for the project as
requested so that the Department of Agriculture can modify their Agricultural Land Use
Development Plan. The applicant has also provided a traffic assessment to the Department of
Transportation for review as requested in the Department of Transportation's letter. And on
February 26 th the applicant met with their traffic consultant and the State Department of
Transportation to review the Department of Transportation's letters regarding a concern with the
airport, the relocation of Miki Road, and, as well, to update the traffic studies as required and at
the discretion of the District Manager. You can see that from the State Department of
Transportation's letter that I think that they are satisfied with the outcome of the meeting and the
proposed changes from the Chair reflecting the State Department of Transportation's position.
And at that point, with the Committee site visit this afternoon and the meeting this evening, it
brings the project up to date. So thank you very much, Chair Carroll.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. I would like to now call the Department of Planning to give comment.
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MS. MCLEAN: Thank you, Chair. Joe Prutch has been the Staff Planner for this project from the
beginning if the Committee is interested in sort of a point-by-point chronology of it going to the
Planning Commission. He's prepared to give that background if.. .otherwise, we're discussing
some of the language of the latest proposed conditions over here with Corporation Counsel. So
if you want that background we're happy to provide it; otherwise, we're working on some of the
language and would be happy to talk about that as well.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Members, the floor is now open for discussion. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And for Mr. Hirano...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Chair, point of order.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yup.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So are we not going to hear anything from Planning Department for
the Committee? Chairman, I know she left it up to you. I'm just wondering, you know, for me
this is an old project but I don't know about some of the other Members if they might want some
comments from Planning Department on their position that they're recommending to the
Committee this evening.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Does anybody else want.. .does any one Member want to hear any
more from the Planning Department before we go into discussion?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Yes.
COUNCELMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR CARROLL: Planning Department, would you please enlighten us as to the history and can you
comment to the... ina i le).., to the Members this evening.
MR. PRUTCH: Yes, thank you, Chair and Committee. Yes, I was the Planner for this project back in
2009 when it went through Lanai Planning Commission for their recommendation. They ended
up having three meetings mainly because a lot of public testimony, lot of questions raised by the
Commission, and a lot of questions raised by the Commission that just, you know, weren't
answered to their satisfaction or were difficult to answer, and we kept coming back with answers
for each subsequent meeting. But what happened is by the July 9 th meeting 2009, there's a,
there's a County Code that requires us to pass, the Planning Commission to pass their
recommendation up to Council within 120 days of the DBA being deemed complete so it came
to a point where the Lanai Planning Commission had made the recommendation whether or not
they got all the answers they wanted they had to send something to the Council. So what they
did is they didn't feel comfortable that they had all the answers they wanted; they had a lot of
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answers but they didn't have a complete sense of what they wanted and they forwarded a
recommendation to Council of "no recommendation" because they felt they just didn't have the
answers, but they also did at least submit I believe it was 12 Conditions of Approval for you to
consider which it looks like have been, have been worked into what they are today. That is what
happened back in 2009 and I know some of the audience--I don't see Sally out here--were--was
Sally back there?--oh, okay--were on the Commission back then and, and I know they would be
able to elaborate on some of the issues if you want to hear what those are. And then of course
the Planning Department recommended approval as well with the, with the 12 conditions that the
Planning Commission drafted. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Now I will open the floor to discussion. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Hirano, you had mentioned that you were
going to show us the potential breakdown of the 10 acres and 10 acres.
MR. HIRANO: Yes. This is in response to the comment and question that Councilmember Couch had
at the site visit this afternoon. And upon I guess that question, Castle, I'm sorry, Lanai Resorts
has reviewed the site and again, I think it's providing this draft land use sort of breakdown for, in
response to your question, I have it here and I could share it with you and go over it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Nakata.
MR. HIRANO: And as we review it, Councilmember Couch, may I just explain a few points of this. As
you can see, the, you know, with the 20-acre site there's the 14-acre site that is on the left-hand
side of the, of the property and then the 6-acre site on the right-hand side. The Lanai Resorts'
portion of the 50 percent is on the Milci Basin Road side. It includes the steep sloped area and
that the pink area that you see is the fee simple area that is being proposed for sale at fee simple.
I'd like to also mention that this is a draft. The company has not had a real opportunity to really
look at very specific things that may determine some modification of this configuration based on
infrastructure and drainage requirements, you know, as they're going to be implemented and
designed. But the intent is for the company to take the side that has the steepest slope and offer
the others at fee simple.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you for that. I noticed you have the little flag area there
with the pink. Is that.. .and it runs right through your, your storage building there, is that just
essentially going to be the access to the... (inaudible)...
MR. HIRANO: That again, that's one concept of providing the fee simple in the, you know, in the
lower, less steep portion of the property, somehow to provide access through that so again, it has
to be a little more design consideration on it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
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MR. HIRANO: And I would also like to just point out, I believe that the blue line that runs around the
existing warehouse building, I think that, that, again, I think that may represent the fenced area.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And lastly, if the condition was put on there that the Lanai Resorts
have the sloped area, is that anything that you would, since you have stated that's your intention
anyway, as opposed to the fee simple area, would there be a...
MR. HIRANO: I think that really is something that hasn't been fully discussed, you know, and this has
been developed in response, in the quick response to the comments that were provided and asked
at the site visit. I would just like to ask, perhaps ask Kurt Matsumoto if -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
MR. HIRANO: --that's the type of question that you have.
CHAIR CARROLL: Please come forward. Identify yourself in the microphone.
MR. MATSUMOTO: Kurt Matsumoto. I'm the COO for Lanai Resorts, LLC. And I'm sorry, what
was your question again?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Hirano alluded or stated that you guys were intending on
incorporating the sloped area in your portion of the 10 acres, and my question was if we made
that a condition would you guys object to that?
MR. MATSUMOTO: Yeah, I would object to that as a condition. I mean, we haven't had a chance to
really study everything but based on the testimony and what was brought up today, we're trying
to respond to that and take the portion of the land that is the most difficult part to work with and
not force that upon, you know, not leave out there the impression that we're going to make the
fee simple take the worst part of the land.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Guzman followed by Mr. Victorino.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I'm not sure which individual or agency can answer my
question but initially as a comment, I'm glad to see that the Lanai Community Plan does
designate that area as a heavy industrial use but in the same breath questions arise when we're
dealing with heavy industrial use areas. One of the questions I have is how are you going to deal
with drainage and the waste disposal when you have adjacent neighbors, especially when you go
and you're going to be selling 10 other acres for fee simple and how it slopes? You know, just
being there onsite, I can see it's almost like a very sloping, toilet bowl-looking area where it's,
you know, you get drainage and, and a waste disposal. Where is, you guys have plans for that
and how is that going to be handled? Thank you.
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MR. HIRANO: The detailed engineering has not been carried out on the site and that will be done. In
terms of drainage, the County Code requires that all drainage increase and storm water runoff
that's created by the be captured on site. So there will be no adverse impact from the
drainage onto adjacent properties, because the applicant will be required through the subdivision
process and the grading process to ensure that they are handling any increase in water runoff.
But the, there will be an overall drainage plan that will be put forward during the subdivision.
There'll be a drainage report and then there'll be a subdivision plan that will be submitted and
then there will be a draining, a drainage and grading plan that will be submitted to prepare the
site and that will develop the drainage. And I, and that hasn't been fully designed yet but the
intent, I would think, would be that the common areas would be provided in the drainage, and to
some extent individual lots will have to handle their own drainage, because you don't on the fee
simple sites, because we don't know what really is going to be developed on that site.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Mich, I guess the question that I have for you and
kind of fall of to what you just said and first of all, is there any idea or any plan to add some kind
of waste disposal site on here because I know you just going to connect back to town
... ina

i le) ...

MR. HIRANO: No, again, each property will be developed on the individual wastewater treatment
facility.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In other words, septic tanks or something -MR. HIRANO: Septic tanks, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --in that respect.
MR. HIRANO: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So you're not, not planning anything major for that area
itself?
MR. HIRANO: No. Not. . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And secondly, and that's it for you. The next one is for
Mr. Matsumoto. Mr. Matsumoto, I thank you for the plan and I know you've said you're not
going to.. .you would prefer not to have a condition, you want to still have the opportunity to
work out the details and all of that on this particular site. But I would hope and this is the
message I will pass to you from me and to whoever above you is that it's not a ruse that you'll
-14-
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say, hey, we'll do this and then turn around and do something else, because there's a lot of faith
and trust in what you guys have been saying. I've heard many good things since I landed on this
island and I would hate to hear something different in the very near future. And I would do
anything possible at that point to make sure that things would change accordingly. So if this is
your intent and I know things can change, and I understand that, but this is what you intend or at
least wanting to do then I'm a lot more satisfied now then I was in the past with what we were
told. But I hope that this was not just a ruse to make sure that eh, you know, we jump on it and
then six months from now, a year or two down the road, you know, we get a whole different
story because Mr. McOmber's going to chew my ear off and I've lost a lot of my ear to
Mr. McOmber in the past.
MR. MCOMBER: Only your ear.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
... La g ter)...

MR. MATSUMOTO: Councilman, I appreciate where you're coming from and definitely appreciate
your concern and your statement, and I think Mr. McOmber would do something worse to me
than he would do to you. So, you know, but in all seriousness, yeah, I agree. It would be, it
would be totally wrong for us to try to come in here today and just to put this map in front of you
just to get you to approve it and then later on do something different. You know, it is important
to us to work with this community in everything that we're kind of doing, but majority of the
things that we intend to do here on the island are geared towards the benefit of the community.
So it would be out of character for us to start this early and try to flip on something like that. So,
but definitely appreciate your comments.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOMNO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Matsumoto.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, any one... ina
over here.

i le).., it' hard for me to see with this straight table

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? I'm just wondering if you would allow a resource person
from the Lanai Planning Commission. I believe Ms. Kaye is here. Just 'cause the questions in
opening comments were, said that there were unanswered.. .by Planning, unanswered questions
and thereby they decided to not put any recommendations so I'm curious as to what those were if
we're able to find out.
CHAIR CARROLL: If they are willing to come forward.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Ms. Kaye, if you don't mind, please.
CHAIR CARROLL: Please identify yourself in the microphone.
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MS. KAYE: My name is Sally Kaye and I was the Chair of the Planning Commission when this first
came around, and this is my small pile from Mild Basin application. To answer your question,
there were a number of agreements that were outstanding that came to light when this application
came forward. An agreement to convey for a 10-acre commercial district, a 15-acre light
industrial district at the airport, and this 15-acre heavy industrial. And we were well aware that
this had been rezoned by the former landowner 12 years ago and the condition to sell 50 percent
of it was implied, was imposed by the County Council at that point and nothing was done. And
so we really wanted to know... (coughs)... excuse me, what had happened to all those outstanding
agreements that Castle & Cooke had entered into in order to get the zoning that they needed for
the golf course and why hadn't this area been offered fee simple pursuant to the condition that
you guys imposed back in 2000. And those are the answers we never got.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. KAYE: We also were concerned about fire, you know, 'cause at the time Palawai had notorious
leaking and putting out a heavy industrial use out there without adequate fire control was a
concern.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Ms. Kaye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Members, for your information here and this is a straight table and I
can't see anybody half the time. Anybody else have any questions? Otherwise I'm going to
continue to the conditions that we got from the Department of Transportation and go over them
now. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Just a question on procedure. Are we going to go through
each of these conditions and can we ask the, talk to the resource people at that time if the, if we
have issues on each condition?
CHAIR CARROLL: These conditions I received yesterday from the Department of Transportation, I'm
going to go over each one individually and each one approved by motion individually.
... (Inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm sorry, Mr. Chair. I'm talking about all the conditions in the, in the
ordinance.
CHAIR CARROLL: The 1 through 13?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Conditions 1 through, 1 through 15, yeah.
CHAIR CARROLL: They are before you. We can go through each one. If you wish, we can start right
at one and work our way down. But I'm not going to make a motion on each one and
then... (inaudible)...
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. Understood.
CHAIR CARROLL: The other four new ones, I will discuss in detail.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Got you. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. Thank you. And we will.. .does everybody have the conditions before
them?
MS. MCLEAN: Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
MS. MCLEAN: Over here to your right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The Deputy, she's raising her hand
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
MS. MCLEAN: Thank you, Chair. I just wanted to make a comment before we get into the conditions.
That the conditions we're considering today would apply only to the 6-acre piece, that there are
already existing conditions that apply to the 14-acre piece. For example, the discussion of the
50 percent sales, looking at this map, and I know it's a very, very rough map, but the 50 percent
would have to apply to that 6 acres. It doesn't appear on this sketch and granted it's very rough,
that this is 50 percent of the 6 acres. It could be 50 percent of the 20 acres but it'd still need to
satisfy the 50 percent of the 6 acres. So all of the conditions that we're looking at today would
apply just to the 6 'cause there are existing conditions already for the 14.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Members.. .1 cannot even find mine right now. Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Hearing the Deputy of Planning Department--thank you for
coming--maybe it would be helpful for this Committee to hear Mr. Hirano tell us what is the
compliance for the existing conditions for the existing zoning. I believe we had 10, 10
conditions on the original zoning.
MR. HIRANO: Yes, Councilmember Hokama. We submitted to the, and I'll summarize, the
conditions.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the most recent compliance report was dated December 26, 2012, from
Munekiyo and Hiraga. It should be in the Members' binders.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: December what? Twenty-sixth?
MS. NAKATA: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I know we have it in the binders. I would like Mr. Hirano
to explain so that the community in general can understand the same thing that we have. Thank
you.
MR. HIRANO: Yes. Thank you, Councilmember Holcama. As Staff had noted the updated compliance
report was submitted on December 26, 2012. The first condition was that 50 percent of the land
zoned into Heavy Industrial shall be offered in fee and this is again related to the 14 acres. The
response was that the Lanai Resorts acknowledges and confirms to offering 50 percent of the
land into Heavy Industrial designation . Shortly after the approval of the Mild Basin
Change in Zoning the events of the 9/11,2001 severely impacted both the State of Hawaii and
Lanai economy resulting in a drastic drop in hotel occupancy and retail sales, so the applicant
could not go forward with the subdivision and the development of the property because of the
downturn in the economy at that time. And then as well, in 2002 there was a devastating flood
that happened at Manele and all the resources of the company at that time were devoted to
refocus its attention on the immediate sort of damages to remediate damages that happened at the
Lanai Project District. The company then decided that it would be most effective and efficient to
subdivide the property, the full 20 acres, go for the full entitlement and do it at one time and
that's when the application started to become active. With respect to Condition No. 2, the
applicant shall ensure that the water use for this project will not adversely affect water resources,
and the water for this project shall be consistent with the Water Use and Development Plan for
Lanai. The applicant had met with the Lanai Water Use and Development or the Lanai Water
Advisory Committee that were involved with the Department of Water Supply, to update and, to
update the Lanai Water Use Development Plan. And in that Plan it states that the water for this
particular project for the full 20 acres which is based on a industrial use of 6,000 gallons per
acre, totaling 120,000 gallons per day will be provided to the Manele water system through
improvements and conservation measures and water savings that can, that the company, Lanai
Water Company can make to provide the water for this project. So there is water for the project.
The Lanai Water Company has made improvements to the, to the 10-inch waterline that supplies
this area and the MECO Power Plant and has saved approximately 170,000 gallons per day
through water efficiencies in Manele Project District as well as upgrading and doing repairs and
maintenance on the waterline that feeds this area, the Palawai waterline. And so there is water
available and it's consistent with the Water Use and Development Plan. Condition No. 3 says
the applicant shall use brackish water or reclaimed water for irrigation and other non-potable
uses where feasible, and at this particular time, brackish water sources are some distance away
from the site, two miles away. It isn't practical or feasible to use brackish sources for this, for
the water for the project. However, the applicant has stated that they will use Xeriscape
landscaping to reduce irrigation water demand and to be, and to use conservation measures as,
wherever possible. Condition No. 4 was the applicant shall apply water conservation measures
wherever possible and use low-flow fixtures and devices and maintain fixtures and prevent leaks.
In the compliance report I noted that the applicant has, based on comparison of water use from
previous years to current levels of use, saved approximately 170 gallons, 170,000 gallons of
water per day. So there is water available, and the conservation measures and the maintenance
measures have been very effective. Condition No. 5 that all cleaning, repairs, and maintenance
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of equipment shall use industrial liquids and shall be conducted on a concrete floor whether
roofed or unroofed. And currently there is only one use at the heavy industrial site. It's a
maintenance building; no cleaning and repairs on equipment are carried out at that site or
industrial liquids, but the applicant again, intends to comply with this condition. Condition No. 6
is that all employees shall be informed to immediately collect and contain any industrial liquid
spills on the concrete floor, and employees shall be aware to prevent any industrial liquid spills
on the ground. There is a spill containment recovery plan that will be developed for the Mild
Basin Heavy Industrial site, and the plan will specify that all employees will be immediately
informed to collect and contain any industrial liquid spills on the concrete floor. This plan is
currently in effect at the existing industrial site uses that are within the city of Lanai and these
will be carried over to the new industrial site. Condition No. 7 states that barrels for temporary
storage for used oil and other industrial liquid shall be kept on a concrete surface. And on the
Lanai Resorts owned parcels, Lanai Resorts confirms that barrels for the temporary storage of
used oil and other industrial liquids will be kept on a concrete surface and contained so that spills
will not adversely impact ground water sources. Condition No. 8 that the final detailed drainage
and erosion control plan shall be submitted to the Department of Public Works and
Environmental Management for review and approval for each phase of development. This
condition was made when the Department of Public Works included the Department of
Environmental Management; however, those two divisions have split and again, Lanai Resorts
confirms that the final detailed drainage and erosion plan for the combined 13.981- and the
6.019-acre sites, which total 20 acres, will be submitted to the Department of Public Works for
review and approval during the Grading Permit process. Condition No. 9 states that a minimum
of Phase I environmental site assessment report for the entire 13.981-acre site shall be completed
before establishing industrial uses of the property. In July 2000, Clayton Group Services
completed a sampling of the, of the Phase I, the environmental site assessment Phase I report.
They had found some environmental conditions, what they call environmental conditions, in
terms of suspected materials that may have contained asbestos from removal. A Phase I site
assessment was also carried out by... ina i le).., on September 2007 for the 6.0 acre site that is
now subject of the District Boundary Amendment and Change in Zoning application. And as
recommended in the environmental site assessment report, suspect asbestos-containing material
in the site debris will be tested during the development of the 6-acre site and that if the debris
materials are found to contain asbestos, the material will be removed by a licensed asbestos
abatement contractor and disposed of properly before the site is used. And then Condition
No. 10 states that in the event that historical or cultural artifacts are uncovered during site
construction, work shall be stopped in the immediate vicinity and the Department of Land and
Natural Resources Historic Preservation shall be notified to establish appropriate mitigation
measures. And to date there have been no cultural resources found at the site and there will be
archaeological monitoring during any ground disturbing activity on this 6-acre site. So thank
you very much, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama.
CO1UNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, I understand the current owner is Lanai Resorts and
thank goodness for that. You're dealing with a lot of bad decisions that Castle & Cooke,
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Murdock era created for this island. So for me, I can differentiate the entities but nonetheless,
we still got to live with the conditions that run with the land and, and you know, we heard
Mr. Matsumoto say that Lanai Resorts' intentions and I heard Mr. Victorino's comment, and just
to let you know the way Castle & Cooke's went from 2002 with this zoning was not the way we
expect if we grant this zoning. We expect the conditions not to be completed either. You asking
the Council to give it a permitted approval and yet this community has continued to live with the
double talk. Okay. I'm willing to give Lanai Resorts a opportunity to make their mark in our
island's history 'cause I'm really happy to close the books on the the last company. Very happy.
But what I will say is that, you know, I hope some time during this evening you guys can speak
about complying and fulfilling the conditions, and if you want we'll help you with putting
specific time deadlines for this conditions to be met if that is what is needed. So we await your
comments because again, you know, there is a agreement of 50 percent that I would say let's get
it done. Because that is what the community continue telling the Councilors is not fulfilled
commitments, not promises, commitments, obligations, responsibilities. So I speak in that
manner that I hope you folks will hear our comments. But second, I would hope you guys can
address it because there's only a few of us in this room that actually picked pineapple, dragged
irrigation pipes and worked this area called Mild Basin, okay. And there's a reason why Dole
left that area fallow, a big portion of the flat area because that is where all the runoff collected.
Okay. So I understand why for certain reasons that might not be potentially the best site,
because that part is where all the collection was in the past, okay. But my concern is if we move
forward and that is part of the new site, what happens to all the sheet flow coming from offsite
that goes to that low area in the industrial? Is that something you folks already worked on
engineering-wise?
MR. HIRANO: Thank you for those comments, Councilmember Hokama.
CHAIR CARROLL: Every time you return to the microphone, please identify yourselves to make it
easier on our Staff when we do the minutes.
MR. HIRANO: Yes. Okay, Chair Carroll. Mich Hirano with Munekiyo and Hiraga. Thank you for
those comments, Chair [ ic] Hokama and you know, I think the background that you have is
invaluable for the application before us. The, the way I understand the grading and drainage
ordinance by the County of Maui is that the current offsite sheet runoff that's running through
the site is allowed to continue to flow through and that the applicant has to address any increase
in that runoff. There is a natural drainage channel that we saw this, you know, that I alluded to
and pointed to in terms of the topographic map that was discussed at the site visit. And I would
imagine that the drainage design would sort of determine what the current rate of flow is of that
drainage channel that flows through the site and that the design of the drainage improvements
will be addressing the increase in the sheet flow runoff.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So you, do you folks have some engineering documentation to
support that?
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MR. HIRANO: The, there was, the only drainage.. .there was a preliminary drainage report that was
done as part of the original application, but there has been no further design of that or drainage
design, just the, you know, being, how it will be handled conceptually.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: See and that is why with the current zoning if we finished that
drainage plan that was supposed to be one of the conditions, that Public Works and
Environmental Management would have at least had to give us better comments for this request
we would be much more ahead. And I know, I mean, I hear the community's comments but the
Council puts conditions for a purpose, you know, I know you understand that, Mr. Hirano, and
the conditions help us make adjustments for future decisions and that's why we put conditions in.
Not having them complied with makes it difficult for even me to sit in this meeting deciding on
this zoning issue. So if you can appreciate our situation, you know, we appreciate your situation
also, Mr. Hirano.
MR. HIRANO: Thank you, Councilmember Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'm done at this time, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Hirano. Members, any further questions before I get into the
conditions that we just received yesterday.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But are we going to go from Condition No.!? Mr. Chair, are we going
to start with Condition No. 1 and then get to yours at the end or 'cause I have a lot of questions
on the conditions.
CHAIR CARROLL: Are you looking at the September 30, 2009, the 12 conditions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, sir. I'm looking at the December 10, 2012.
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. That...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 'Cause I believe that's the one we're work.. .the ordinance we're
working on.
CHAIR CARROLL: One moment while I get that. There are too many conditions. Alright, we'll go
one by one. That Condition 1, this is Exhibit "B" Conditions. Everybody have that before I
begin? I have that over here. What page is that on? I have the... ina i le) ...
COUNCLLMEMBER VICTORINO: December 10, 2012. Right, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: I believe that's the one. It would be Exhibit "B".. .listed as Exhibit "B". There
should be 12 conditions altogether.
[Short pause]
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MR. MCOMBER: Aren't we going to have the chance to make any comments on what we've heard
from this.., from the company? Because it doesn't jive with some of the stuff that we've been
hearing. And you folks need to know that. You know, I.. .we make our presentation. . .
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. McOmber, I'm sorry. No comment right at this time.
MR. MCOMBER: That's bull because you came here to listen to Lanai people and you're not doing it.
... (Inaudible)...
CHAIR CARROLL: That's the one, December 1 O th . It's way down in your binder. Did you find it?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Uh-huh.
[Short pause]
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright, Exhibit "B" Conditions, everyone has that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. Number 1, that 50 percent of the land zoned M-2 Heavy Industrial shall
be sold as fee simple. And that was the question first time, what 50 percent?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I have a concern with this. I understand the intent of this
but how, you know, when it says 50 percent shall be sold in fee simple, I don't know if that's
legal through Corp. Counsel. 'Cause, you know, we're just saying.. .what if they can't sell it? I
guess Corp. Counsel or, or Ms. McLean, one of them, either. Chair, they're ready to answer.
CHAIR CARROLL: ... (Inaudible) ...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yup. I was asking Corp. Counsel or Michele.
CHAIR CARROLL: Corp. Counsel.
MR. GIROUX: Thank you, Chair. We're just waiting for the call over there. Yeah, I did raise this
issue. As far as this condition, it comes out of the, the Community Plan language. However, if
you look at the conditions placed on the other parcel, Corp. Counsel had a, had a comment that
the land should be offered for sale. The condition should be that it be offered for sale and that's
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consistent with the other property. And the reason is, is that zoning is an issue of use, land use
not land ownership, and basically what we want to see is that there is a condition that is able to
be obtained and that would make it a rational, a rational condition. We've seen issues or
conditions in residential subdivisions where some subdivisions the land.. .parcels may be sold to
individuals, but then nothing, nothing is built on it or parcels aren't able to be sold at all in
downturns of economies and such. So one of our concerns is that the language be clear that it be
offered for sale. Another issue is that there be some type of durational condition so that it's
easier for the applicant to know when he is or is not in compliance with that condition. And the
other issue is of.. .when we talk about the land it has to be clear that we're talking about the
6.019 acres. And so basically those are the three issues that we see in Condition 1 that probably
should be discussed, and there should be some type of policy decision made in that area. And
Planning can help with that.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMIIER COUCH: Did Planning have a comment? Is that what you're saying,
Mr. Giroux?
MS. MCLEAN: Yes, thank you, Chair. And I also want to add that this is the only condition that we
have a concern with. The remaining 11 conditions on this original Exhibit we don't have any
comments on so just for your comfort that we're not going to be having this discussion on each
and every one. We agree with Corp. Counsel that the condition should be that the, that the land
area be offered for sale in fee simple rather than sold. And there are two timing triggers that we
would recommend. It would be up to the Council to choose the amount of time but that they be
offered for sale for a certain amount of time, after final subdivision approval so that would be
when it's triggered, because if they don't subdivide the parcel then there isn't a mechanism to
sell lots. So it would be triggered after final subdivision approval or until at least 50 percent of
the land area has been sold whichever is earlier so that if they get final subdivision approval and
sell 50 percent of the land area earlier in the day then they fulfilled the condition. But if the
Council puts that time requirement on it, whether it's a year, whatever duration the Council feels
is appropriate, once that time passes if the lots haven't been purchased then they've fulfilled the
condition. Does that make sense? We have language that it's.. .so they're required to offer them
in fee simple for a certain amount of time after they receive final subdivision approval, but in
that amount of time if they sell them all within that amount of time then they've met the
condition.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, for that. Mr. Chair, if I may?
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you for that. I, I agree with most of that. I certainly wouldn't
want to say okay, after 10 years if you can't sell then you're off the hook. I think the...I
personally and I don't know how the other Members would feel is that, that condition goes until
they can sell it My concern would be, you know, not saying that this company would do this but
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if they were to sell it to some other company or something happens and that they just put it at an
outrageous price that they'll never sell it until the time comes up. So I would, I would like to see
that until 50 percent is sold period. No, no ending time limit, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So, so how do you want to handle this? Do you want some sort of
motion or...
CHAIR CARROLL: Alight. Unfortunately, we do not have a screen over here and it's difficult
because we can't make something to hand out, but basically what we're saying is the 50 percent
of the land zoned into Heavy Industrial and instead of "sold", "offered for sale in fee simple" and
not putting a date on here so it would stay like that until it was all sold. Is that satisfactory to
you?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes. Except for the start, this.. .the kick-off condition would be at the
time of--what'd you say, Michele—final subdivision?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Final subdivision.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, are we... ina i le).., while we going back and forth
on this, you know, again, I don't agree with Mr. Couch forever, because forever, 20 years from
now you can be still waiting for somebody to buy and there's gotta be some kind of term or you
know. But what I wanted to, to put in there and I'm going to ask Mr. Giroux, offered for sale at
fair market price. In other words, you know, it's whatever the fair market price. So you know,
Mr. Couch, you don't have to worry about gouging... ina i le)...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's fme.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Fair market price. I mean, I think, in many, many deals I've seen
and written out that fair market price or current value, or there's all kinds of terminology but
something that gives you a specific for whatever the price is now and if it take.. .and, and, and I
was going say something like for 36 months, in other words three years, you know, to be fair to
everybody. You know, but, Mr. Giroux, first of all, if the term fair market price or, or you're the
legal beagle, give me something that I can work with. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Thank you, Chair. I, I think if given time we can, we can come up with language. I
think if given time we could come up with language because there, there is certain base line real
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estate-like type language that would, I think if entering into a conversation with the developer of
what they're comfortable with, you know, using, you know, standards that, that they know that
they can use in order to facilitate their sales of their properties. The.. .1 guess with American law
one of the issues is is that the law doesn't favor encumbering land so that there is no use and
when you say that it has to be sold and it's going to remain fallow for, you know, 100 years and
nobody can use it unless it's sold then the law is going to disfavor that type of condition. It
becomes unreasonable and an encumbrance on property. So we have to be careful then balance,
balance that out.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Victorino and then followed by Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORENO: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. And I would like then for
Corp. Counsel to work out some language that would make good sense. I mean, I want it to be
where, you know, no one can take advantage one way or the other. You know, in other words
that the company itself will, you know, be in good faith in doing all the things they said they
were going to do, and that somehow the language read, and that were would be a specific time
there that we can move on, you know, like you say, we don't want the land to be fallow for
100 years, you know, I think that there's some consideration in that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think would be good to ask the applicant what they consider final
subdivision and if there's some initial pre-construction costs that you're going to have to be
financing, you know, eventually your interim financing is going to be added to the lot you're
going to sell so that you're going to price yourself out of affordable lot potentially down the
road. So what is your understanding, Mr. Matsumoto, Mr. Hirano with you, regarding what you,
you've heard the Deputy Planning Director recommend that the trigger be final subdivision
approval for the clock to start, and then you've heard, you know, options from three years to no
end date, no term date or expiration. Can you give us comment?
MR. MATSUMOTO: Kurt Matsumoto, COO for Lanai Resorts. Thank you, Councilman for the
question. As far as our comments about the first condition, we agree that the land needs to be
available for sale; however, there should be a term and it shouldn't be a too lengthy a period.
My suggestion would be five years. And the language for the pricing should be adopted as a
proposal "based on fair appraised value".
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Matsumoto. Chairman, thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright, Members, we have, as my hearing goes, the 50 percent of the land sold
into Heavy Industrial shall be offered for sale in fee simple and a time period would be for five
years. And it would be sold its fair appraised value.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, I have a question.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Are you saying five years -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: After final subdivision approval.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --after final subdivision approval, for clarification?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Alright.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. We don't have the facility here to go ahead and print this out but I think
we all know the intent, I think the intention's clear. We'll...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I make the motion for your proposed amendment that you guys
just stated.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. And with permission from the Staff and Department to work out the
proper wording to meet the intent.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I seconded.
CHAIR CARROLL: Been moved and seconded. Discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, I'm sorry. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think Staff may have the language there but I'm not sure five years is
enough in these.. .this economy because we've got a situation, and I'm hoping that we can push
that just a little bit more. You're right. Forever's not good. I'd like to amend that motion to
make the five years to ten.
CHAIR CARROLL: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
MR. GIROUX: Chair, can I comment.
CHAIR CARROLL: We have a second. And Mr. Giroux.
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MR. GIROUX: Thank you, Chair. I'd just like to comment at this point as far as, you know, the
condition has to be based on rationality, and at this point it's the, it's the offer of the applicant
that's, they, they see that as reasonable and are able to achieve that. We have to remember that
it's going to be a long road between zoning and subdivision. You know, so this land could be
sitting there for, for a while before any action happens even before they are even able to offer it.
So, you know, in the eyes of the applicant, they've come, you know, to the table and, and given
us a number. For us to go over and above that, I think we're exposing ourselves to something I
don't think we want to, you know, tread, because then, again, we're asking basically for an
encumbrance on that property until this condition is fulfilled.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you for that opinion. We have a motion to amend on the floor. Any further
discussion? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And while I understand what he's saying but
and I do understand that the applicant said five years. Can we ask them if, if 10 is enough oris
too much? If they're okay with 10? I mean, 'cause the other alternative is we can say no, we
don't want to do it at all.
CHAIR CARROLL: With no objection I'll call the applicant to the microphone.
MR. MATSUMOTO: Kurt Matsumoto, COO for Lanai Resorts. I would recommend you keep it
within five years. The community is expressing to you the need for this to get done and that site
needs to be developed and put into place. Asking us to wait for 5, for 10 years, you know to sell
that property...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I'm sorry. That's not what it is. It says you have up to 10 years to
sell it.
MR. MATSUMOTO: Yeah. That's what I'm saying.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If you can't sell it within five years -MR. MATSUMOTO: Right. But if there are needs -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --then it becomes yours again.
MR. MATSUMOTO: --but people cannot afford to purchase it, you're asking us to forgo fulfilling the
needs in order to comply with this condition. So if we develop all of the 10 acres that we have
set aside for ourselves and if, if there's very few takers for the other 10 acres but there's demands
for services out there but nobody wants to purchase the land. They want us to develop it and
make it feasible for them to afford and lease it, you would prevent that from happening, if I'm
understanding this correctly. So five years I think is a reasonable amount of time. I think that a
lot of the work that we're going to be doing is going to be driving this economy in a very
different fashion than the rest of the County.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. We still have a motion to amend...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I can withdraw my motion. ... (Inaudible) ...
CHAIR CARROLL: No objection to the motion being withdrawn.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second withdrawn.
CHAIR CARROLL: Motion to amend has been withdrawn. Back to the main motion. Any further
discussion? All in favor of the motion...
COUNCELMEMBER COUCH: Hold on, Mr. Chair. Staff wants to talk.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, Ms. Nakata.
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, can I just please confirm the wording of the motion? It would be to amend
Condition No. 1 to read that 50 percent of the land area zoned into Heavy Industrial shall be
offered for sale in fee simple at fair appraisal value for five years after final subdivision approval
or until at least 50 percent of the land area has been sold, whichever is earlier.
CHAIR CARROLL: Everybody clear on that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Ms. Nakata. Alright, all those in favor of the motion, signify by
saying, "aye"
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried; eight "ayes", no "noes", one excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councihnembers
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: AMEND CONDITION 1.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. No. 2.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman? Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, I would ask the Committee to look at 2 to 9, that's pretty
much the duplicate conditions being put forward that we placed on the previous 13.9 acres. So
for me, I don't have a problem with asking the Members to adopt all of the remaining 2 to
9 conditions. I would just hope that, you know, we make sure we're very clear because part of
the confusion, the company talks about this 20 acres. Okay. They're only zoning six acres.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Six, I know.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So let's keep the zoning lot in mind which is the 6-acre lot. I
know there may be confusion because you're hearing 10 acres, 10 acres and you're going but
we're only zoning 6 acres so, you know, if you have questions, I would ask you guys to bring it
up but I would hope we can adopt and be consistent with our other Heavy Industrial Zoning that
we granted earlier on this. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And Mr. Chair, I have no objection to that except for Condition 9 is
different from...this...on the new one and the old one. So, 2 through 8 is fine.
CHAIR CARROLL: Condition 9.
COUNCILMEMBER HOICAMA: We could just do the 2 to 8.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. We will move for and I will accept a motion to approve all the way to
Condition 8.
COUNCILMEMBER HOICAMA: I make the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I second the motion.
CHAIR CARROLL: Been moved and seconded. Any further discussion? All those in favor signify by
saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried; eight "ayes", one excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Baba.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE CONDITIONS 2 THROUGH 8.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. Condition 9. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I move to accept Condition 9 as is. It's just that it's different from the
old one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: It seems to have the same substance and the same intent when I look at the two.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, Condition 9 in the old one was an EIS. This is grubbing.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is there any motion to reconsider Condition 9 as rewritten?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Been moved and seconded.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Reconsider?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sony -COUNCILMEMBER HOICAMA: I thought you were going to adopt.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --to adopt.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. It's been moved and seconded to adopt Condition 9. Any further
discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman 9 Just so the community knows, Condition 9 that's being
proposed is to require the archeological monitor any time the earth is disturbed at the project site.
So this Condition would guarantee that you have an observer monitoring, watching whatever the
developer ... ina i le) ....
MR. MCOMBER: Thank you for clarifying that so we know what's going on.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion? All those in favor, signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carries; eight "ayes", one excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Balsa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE CONDITION 9.
CHAIR CARROLL: Then we have 10, 11, and 12. Would I hear a motion to accept 10, 11, and 12?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Been moved and seconded. Discussion? We have...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair? It's hard, I know you can't see.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You know, in this and quite possibly all the other ones, is it possible
we can get the land, the applicant to actually put this in their CC&Rs, because if it's not their
land they don't have control of that other than through CC&Rs. So I don't know if we need to
put that in a condition or not, and if we can ask Mr. Hirano to.. .if you don't mind, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Could you?
MR. HIRANO: Thank you. Mich Hirano with Muneldyo and Hiraga. These conditions will run with
the land, Councilmember Couch, because there will be a Unilateral Agreement executed prior to
first reading. And then after first reading, the Unilateral Agreement will be submitted to the
Bureau of Conveyances for recordation and it'll run.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, one, one more concern.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORNO: I, on No. 10 and I want to ask Mr. Hirano or Mr. Matsumoto, I
don't care who answers it, but I look at this as the 10-inch waterline serving Palawai Basin water
system should be upgraded or replaced in sections where necessary. I, I would like to see that
replaced all the way across, because if you're going to do something, let's do it right the first
time now. And now me being into this water thing, knowing replacements, you get one area that
needs replacement but five years from now that the other area that didn't, does. So that's my
only request and I don't know if that's a possibility but I would like to change that to the entire
section. And again, I would like an answer from them if they would consider that.
MR. MATSUMOTO: Kurt Matsumoto, COO from Lanai Resorts. Yes, Councilman, I've been
instructed to tell you that we can in fact replace the whole line.
COUNCMMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. So if we could.. .thank you, Mr. Matsumoto. If we
could have that changed to say "shall upgrade and replace the entire section" and not "where
necessary", scratch out "where necessary".
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If necessary.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no. It's now. Just replace the entire, not "if necessary" or
"when necessary", entire.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Nakata, did you hear him?
MS. NAICATA: Yes, Mr. Chair. Staff's understanding is that the word "entirely" will be placed before
the phrase 10-inch, and the sentence would end after the word "replaced" to read: that the entire
10-inch waterline serving the Palawai Basin Water System shall be upgraded or replaced.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. That is the Condition 10.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I move to, I move for that section to be changed to the
wording.
CHAIR CARROLL: Been moved and seconded to accept that Condition 10.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The...correct me if I'm wrong, Corp. Counsel, that they're saying that
they have to replace or upgrade that line, that whole line, no matter what, if that condition is
as.. .and they're okay with that. If they're okay with that, I'm fme with that too.
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MR. MATSUMOTO: Can I have clarification on your comment?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, the current.. .the condition as it currently reads is, is if there's
something wrong with it then it will be replaced or upgraded. Now with the new wording, it's
going to be it will be upgraded or replaced, period, the whole thing. You're okay with that?
MR. MATSUMOTO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just for our community's information, this condition and the next
two that will be following is what the County's Department of Water Supply is recommending
for conditions to this zoning request. Just so you folks clear, this is where it's being
recommended from, the County's Department of Water Supply. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. We have a motion on the floor. And that motion covers the 10, 11, and
12.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair 9 Point of order. Point of order. We have 10, 11, and 12 as
the initial motion and then Mr. Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Amended.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --who made an amendment for 10.
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. We have.. .right. We have the motion to amend the main motion on the
floor at this time. All those in favor, signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried; eight "ayes", one excused.
MS. NAKATA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair. I don't believe we have a second to the motion to amend.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I did. I did.
MS. NAKATA: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: AMEND CONDITION 10.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCELMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. Condition 11 that is being proposed, for the
community's information, reads that if polyvinyl chloride (PVC) pipe is selected for waterline
replacement, pipe selection shall comply with the special requirements for PVC as found in the
Water Systems Standards. That's the proposal for 11. Proposal for No. 12 states that fire
protection and domestic uses shall meet State water system standards as certified and stamped by
a licensed engineer. Those are the two remaining conditions that I'm not sure if you folks were
aware of but that is what we're going to be voting on.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair'?
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. Members, any further questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, just for clarification is there a document or something called
the Water Systems Standards or is it dated or is it.. .Mr. Taylor, I think, is here or mister...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Taylor is here if you want clarification, Chair. Mr. Taylor,
our Water Director is in the back of the room walking forward at this time.
MR. TAYLOR: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Dave Taylor, Director of Water Supply. There is a document
called County of Maui Water Systems Standards. It's actually water systems standards for all
four county water departments.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Taylor.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is it dated or...
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MR. TAYLOR: There is a date. I believe the date is 1992 but I don't have it in front of me. I'm, I'm
pretty sure it's 1992 but I could be wrong. But there is a latest draft that all the Water Directors
at the time signed and that is the current draft.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So Mr. Chair, my question then would be is if a new draft comes out,
should we leave it to the standards that are current, currently in existence or because of the time,
length of time in between, I think we're okay with the current standards, I would say.
MR. TAYLOR: Currently, the four Water Departments are working together to update those standards.
So the timeline for that is, is basically being managed by the Honolulu Board of Water Supply
but there is a draft in motion to the.. .a new draft.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. It seems to me that if we, if we try to put a date on
this then we're precluding ourselves from.. .we're going to have to go back and change, change
the document later. If we just leave it undated, any new versions will take effect.
CHAIR CARROLL: Excuse me, could we just put -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Current.
CHAIR CARROLL: --"should meet the current State Water System Standards."
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: County of Maui.
CHAIR CARROLL: Whatever is current at that time.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, if you wouldn't mind, I'd like to ask Mr. Taylor if he's
comfortable with this, this condition as drafted because it sounds just fine, I think, the motion.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. We have still as a motion on the floor, the main motion for 10, 11, and
12. Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Taylor.
MR. TAYLOR: Mr. Chair, if I could have the condition read back one more time? Mr. White asked
me, was asking me.. .it seems to me that when it's built it would have to, based on the language I
just read, it would have to meet the current Water Systems Standards at the time. I believe that's
what the condition says.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. That answers my question. Thank you.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. Any further discussion to the motion on the floor?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I have a question, please.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If the Committee will indulge me, if I can ask Mr. Hirano from, for
the applicant, isn't this what Lanai Water Company which is licensed by the PUC to have to do
anyway as a licensed purveyor for public trust.
MR. HIRANO: I understand the Lanai Water Company.. .Mich Hirano with Mtmekiyo and Hiraga. I
understand that they would have to build to current standards and that's from the Lanai Water
Company not from me. I'm just passing the information on.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Alright. We still have the motion on the floor. Any further
discussion? All those in favor, please signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried; eight "ayes", one excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE CONDITION 10, AS AMENDED, AND
CONDITIONS 11 AND 12.

CHAIR CARROLL: Members, you guys are not finished yet. We have the one we did yesterday, we
have three, four other conditions. Do you have them before you? As previously noted, these
conditions were.. .this came from the State. The.. .when the Chair looked at them, he saw that we
needed to actually change a few things in these conditions and so the Chair, along with the Staff,
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had updated and I hope improved the conditions. And you have that handout, that one page
handout. I will read and we're proposing to rename them, renumber them starting at 13. I'll
read the first one, 13. That at such a time the State Department of Transportation (DOT),
Airports Division (DOT-AIR) decides to expand the Lanai Airport towards Mild Road and DOTAIR notifies Lanai Resorts, LLC in writing that Mild Road must be relocated, Lanai Resorts,
LLC shall relocate the Mild Road and its associated utilities off the airport boundaries at no cost
to DOT. Lanai Resorts, LLC may be required at the discretion of DOT Highways Division
(DOT-HWY) to submit updated traffic assessment for review and acceptance of the relocated,
relocation of the Mild Road at no cost to DOT. Within 60 days of the effective date of the
ordinance, Lanai Resorts, LLC shall submit in a letter to DOT confirming its agreement to these
requirements. That is Condition 13. Any discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORLNO: One by one, Chair or.. .I'm sorry.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes. My question to you do you want to do one by one or do you
want to do all four at one point.
CHAIR CARROLL: You know, if there's no objection to 13 I'm just going to go on to 14 and ask for a
motion at the end for all four.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objection.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: One time, one motion for everything? Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. No. 14, that within one year of the effective date of the ordinance, Lanai
Resorts, LLC shall prepare and submit to DOT-AIR a grant of access easement for the portion of
the access road that infringes upon DOT-AIR property. The access easement shall remain in
effect until Mild Road is relocated. Any discussion on that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nope.
CHAIR CARROLL: No. 15, that Lanai Resorts, LLC shall improve the Mild Road approach to
Kaumalapau Highway, at no cost to DOT, to a two-lane roadway with appropriate turning radii,
within the highway right-of-way, at the discretion of, and when required by the DOT-HWY,
Maui District Engineer. No. 16, that in the event of the DOT-HWY, in the event DOT-HWY
determines that traffic issues have arisen that can be attributed to the heavy industrial park within
one year after the last public parcel is sold and recorded, Lanai Resorts, LLC shall be responsible
for mitigation of the traffic impacts and issues at no cost to DOT, to the satisfaction of the
DOT-HWY, Maui District Engineer. And all these would be No. 13, 14, and 15...13, 14, 15,
and 16.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I move that Conditions 13, 14, 15, and 16 as submitted
by you be accepted.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Been moved and seconded. Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just.. .1 know it's in a letter to, to and from the applicant but I just want
to get them on record to say they're okay with these. If that's alright?
MR. HIRANO: Mich Hirano with Munekiyo and Hiraga. Yes, they are acceptable.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Any more discussion?
MS. MCLEAN: Chair'?
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, I'm sorry. Ms. McLean.
MS. MCLEAN: Thank you, Chair. We haven't had a chance to check with the applicant on this. On
Condition 16, we had a concern about the timing with the sale if they were to utilize the first
condition. So we would suggest, I'll just read it from the beginning. That in the event
DOT-HWY determines that traffic issues have arisen, have arisen that can be attributed to the
heavy industrial park within one year after fulfilling Condition No. 1 Lanai Resorts, LLC shall
be responsible. The language within one year after the last public parcel is sold and recorded,
again, we're not sure that all the parcels will be sold, when they're recorded, et cetera, so if that
Condition No. 1 is fulfilled that as the language was adopted then this would tie into the one
year, as to that one year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I move to amend the -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can we just do a friendly amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --16. No. I think no, no, no. This is zoning. So I would like to
move that the language as stated by the Deputy Director that within one year of -MS. MCLEAN: Fulfilling of condition.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --fulfilling of Condition No. 1 be added and replacing "within one
year of the last public parcel".
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Nakata, you have you that down yet?
MS. NAKATA: Yes, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Can you read it back?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Couch, I'll have Ms. Nakata read that back first.
MS. NAKATA: Staff's understanding is that the motion is to amend Condition 16 by replacing the
phrase, "the last public parcel is sold and recorded" with the phrase "fulfilling Condition 1 or
Condition No. 1" to read, that in the event that DOT-HWY determines that traffic issues have
arisen that can be attributed to the heavy industrial park within one year after fulfilling
Condition 1, Lanai Resorts, LLC shall be responsible for mitigation of the traffic impacts and
issues at no cost to DOT, to the satisfaction of the DOT-HWY, Maui District Engineer.
-

CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Mr. Couch, you had comment?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not necessarily, but I'll have one later but I might as well do it now. It
does say in all of these Lanai Resorts, LLC and I guess it's a question for Corp. Counsel, what
happens if that gets sold? Does that.. .the change, the change of...
CHAIR CARROLL: It goes with the land.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I know it goes with the land but there's no more Lanai Resorts, LLC so
that's automatically handled in the, in the deed?
MR. GIROUX: Right, the new purchaser would still -CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: --be fully responsible.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Alright. Any further discussion to the motion to amend the motion? Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. I would like to ask 'cause I'm pretty sure that
the.. .one of the companies recorded Bureau of Conveyances documentation that is taken to this
effect, right? Is that a good understanding on my part that representatives of the previous
-40 -
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landowner have already executed agreements regarding this type of conditions whether it was
... (inaudible) ....
MR. HIRANO: With respect to the relocation of the road as requested?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Correct.
MR. HIRANO: Yes. There is a letter on file with the Department of Transportation that previous
president of Castle & Cooke Resorts did provide that letter of confirmation.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But in your estimation that is not a binding commitment regarding,
regarding the condition? Would you consider.. .1 just want to know -MR. HIRANO: The previous. . .
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --how you guys view that document.
MR. HIRANO: The current landowner, Lanai Resorts has honored that and has indicated that to the
State Department of Transportation during a meeting. I think the State Department of
Transportation would, you know, wanted written confirmation of that so I believe that's how this
particular proposed condition from the State DOT came about.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion? So the amendment to the main motion...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, we already passed that.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh we.. .okay, we...
MS. BALALA: We didn't pass it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: We didn't? Oh, sorry. No, sorry.
CHAIR CARROLL: ... (Inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We didn't, we didn't do the amendment.
MS. BALALA: We didn't vote on the amendment.
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. The motion, the motion to amend the main motion is on the floor. That is
the one Ms. Nakata had read. Any further discussion? All in favor, signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
-41-
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CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carries; eight "ayes", one excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councihnember Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: AMEND CONDITION 16.
CHAIR CARROLL: Back to the main motion on the floor. Any further discussion? Hearing none, all
in favor, please signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Motion.. .those opposed? Hearing none, motion is carried, eight "ayes", and one
excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councihnember Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE CONDITIONS 13, 14, 15, AM) 16, AS
AMENDED.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, we have gone through all of the Conditions and voted on them. Any
further discussion on this before the Chair gives his recommendation?
-42 -
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendation.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Members, the Chair will entertain a motion to recommend passage on
first reading of the revised proposed bill, transmitted by correspondence dated
December 10, 2012, from the Department of Corporation Counsel, entitled, A Bill for an
Ordinance to Amend the State Land Use District Classification from Agricultural to Urban
(Conditional Boundary Amendment) for Tax Key, Map Key Number (2) 4-9-002:001 (por.),
Lanai, Maui, Hawaii, incorporating the appropriate.. .any amendments made at today's meeting
and non-substantive revisions.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Been moved by Mr. Guzman and seconded by Mr. Victorino. Discussion.
MS. BALALA: Chair.. .Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Couch.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, Mr. Couch, I am sorry. You sound alike. . . . (Laughter). . . Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, thank you. I will be supporting the motion. While this
is not a perfect request, it's certainly an important request for this island. I think the advantages
of moving our community forward, moving our economy forward... (inaudible).., one of this
entitlement consideration. You know, for Lanai Resorts, I would say part of this is what I
consider one of the cornerstones of a company moving a community forward. With this
consideration, other things can happen within the urban growth traditional Lanai City. And it's
also about giving our so-called non-company type of employees future opportunities to be
entrepreneurs on their own. To give us stability to continue to support our families, small
businesses that have sacrificed scores of years through the bad times, through the different
ownerships to where we are today. I'm hoping that this will pay off for the old families, the
Tamashiro's, the Dela Cruz's, the Honda's, the Rabbon's, the Yokoyama's, those that helped
build this community. That's what I'm looking for from the zoning this evening, Chairman
And again, while it's not perfect, I would say that I'm happy to support it. I would say that the
community still has two more opportunities to give us your comments. One, is of course, before
first reading where we still can make amendments to the proposal that is before us this evening,
and of course prior second and final reading, we'll also take public testimony. And so you know,
for those of you that have heard things during our deliberative stages that you would like to be
shared your thoughts with us, that is still possible. 'Cause the final decision is not made by this
Committee. It is made by the Council ... (inaudible) ... I thank the Members for coming here this
evening. I hope you will be open to supporting the community to move forward with this
consideration. Thank you.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any further discussion? Hearing none, all in favor of
the motion, signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried; eight "ayes", no "noes", and one excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of revised bill to amend
the State Land Use District Classification from
Agricultural to Urban.
CHAIR CARROLL: The Chair will next entertain a motion to recommend passage on first reading of
the revised proposed bill, transmitted by correspondence dated December 10, 2012, from the
Department of Corporation Counsel, entitled, A Bill for an Ordinance to Change Zoning from
Agricultural District to M-2 Heavy Industrial District (Conditional Zoning) for Tax Map Key
Number (2) 4-9-002:001 (por.), Lanai, Maui, Hawaii, incorporating any amendments made in
today's meeting, and non-substantive revisions, and to file County Communication 09-293.
VICE-CHAIR GUZMAN: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Been moved by Mr. Guzman, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, (inaudible)...
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, Mr. Holcama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If you're wondering what's going on with this second motion. The
first motion was a community... it was a Land Use Classification Amendment to change it from
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Agricultural to Urban. Now is the actual zoning from Agriculture to Heavy Industrial. And
that's why you see the Committee doing this second procedural vote at this time.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Hokama for those comments. Any further
discussion? All those in favor of the motion, signify by saying, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed? Motion carried; eight "ayes", no "noes", one excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Carroll, Vice-Chair Guzman, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Couch, Crivello, Hokama, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Baisa.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of revised bill to Change
Zoning from Agricultural District to M-2 Heavy Industrial
District and FILING of communication.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, we have come to the end of our Land Use meeting. I would like to
thank you all for attending, and I'd like to thank all those that attended, the applicant, and the
people of Lanai, and those in the remote offices that had a chance to give public testimony. And
we have a whole.. .we have a whole five minutes until Mr. Victorino's meeting and perhaps you
might call a short recess and reconvene the meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I will.
CHAIR CARROLL: The meeting stands adjourned. . . . (gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 6:55 p.m.
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